STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

WEDNESDAY 14TH APRIL 2021 AT 7.30PM

BY VIDEO LINK

Present





In Attendance

Mrs M Shaw (Chair)




Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)

Mr S. Packer (Parish Councillor) 


Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor) 




Ms K. Hudson (Parish Councillor)


Ms C. Braun (District Councillor) (Until 8.15)


Mrs D. Davidson (Parish Councillor)

 




Mr I. Kirkham (Parish Councillor)





Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)










Mrs Shaw opened the meeting by welcoming everyone.

1)  Apologies
Mr G. James (District Councillor)

2)  DPI Declarations and Dispensations
There were no declarations.

3)  Minutes of the Meeting Held on 3rd March
Acceptance of the minutes of 3rd March was proposed by Mr Packer, seconded by Ms Hudson and carried unanimously. They were duly accepted and will be signed at the next live meeting (59/21) 

4)  Matters Arising From the Minutes     
     - Ms Hudson has sent all relevant information regarding the loss of the post box to Ms Baillie as     

       requested. (60/21)
     - The litter pick was very successful with 16 people taking part and 30 bags of rubbish collected as well as   

       various other larger items. (61/21) 
     - Mrs Shaw now has the Welcome Packs but needs more copies of the Parish Plan, which is no longer on 

       the website. The clerk will email a copy to Mr Packer to print. A decision as to whether to have more  

       printed or to carry out a refresh will be made in die course. Action Clerk and Mr Packer  (62/21) 
5)  Reports by County and District Councillors
Cllr Cordwell's report is attached. As this is his last meeting with Stinchcombe PC before retiring, Mrs Shaw thanked him for his help, advice and support over the last eight years and, on behalf of the Council, wished him well in his retirement. In return, Cllr Cordwell extended his best wishes for the future to the council.(63/21)
The District Councillors' report is attached. She added that minor changes to the waste policy will be posted on the SDC website. Cllr Braun added that the Local Plan is now going through he approval stage and will include development around Cam and the A38 corridor. More information will be available tat he next meeting. (64/21)
6)  Planning Matters
     New since last meeting
     - S.21/0852/OUT, land adjoining Churchfield House, Echo Lane, outline application for the erection of a   

       single dwelling, all matters reserved except access. There was concern that this is outside the settlement 

       boundary. Cllr Braun will check the situation with the case officer and will report back.  Action Cllr  
      Braun (65/21) 
     - S.21/0860/HHOLD, Forge Cottage, Taits Hill Road, installation of window to first floor side elevation. 

       Ms Hudson will ascertain neighbours' opinions on this. Action Ms Hudson (66/21) 
     - S.21/0686/FUL , Land At Wick Lane, construction of a single storey private stable block.(67/21) 
     - S.21/0652/DISCON, Stinchcombe Village Hall, discharge of Condition 7 (Lighting Plan) of   

       S.19/1361/COU (68/21) 
     - S.21/0502/CPL, Forge Cottage Taits Hill Road, use of curtilage land to station a mobile home granny 

       annexe for use incidental or ancillary to the main dwelling. Refusal. It was noted that this refusal may  

       not be outright as the application is for land outside the property's curtilage and subject to different rules. 
       (69/21) 
    Decided since last meeting
    - S.21/0098/HHOLD, Highclere,Taits Hill, replace lean-to with green oak carport. Permitted. (70/21) 
The garage at the Old Parsonage has been inspected by Planning who have ruled that, “,,,it has undergone alteration to provide a habitable space within, it remains integrally linked through utility supplies to the principle building. It is not able to be used wholly independently from the principal home and its use, at the present time and as declared by the owner, remains categorised as incidental for planning control purposes." (71/21) 
Ms Hudson sent an open letter to all concerned regarding the plans for clay pigeon shooting on land between Wick Lane and Wotton Road. She has since heard that the plans have been abandoned and the land will be rented out as agricultural, though this is not yet official.  (72/21) 
7)  Footpaths and Rights of Way
The meeting regarding the footpaths at Piers Court is planned for 30th April. Ms Shaw will liaise with those involved regarding a time. Action Mrs Shaw (73/21)  
Mr Packer has received several offers of help with the identification and clearing of footpaths in the parish. He suggested dividing up to walk the paths and possibly begin what work is possible over the two May bank holidays and will progress this via Enews.Action Mr Packer (74/21)  
Mrs Shaw reported that she has been alerted to concerns about guards on trees on the path between the Bridleway and Old Hill Lane which are damaging the trees. Mr Kirkham has already begun work on removing them and has asked on Enews for help to continue. Mrs Shaw will provide him with contact details for the landowner. Action Mr Kirkham and Mrs Shaw (75/21)  
A lump of rock has been moved back onto the bridle path and could be very dangerous. Mrs Shaw will refer the matter to Ms Macauley-Lowe. Action Mrs Shaw (76/21)   
8)  Highways
There have been three further traffic monitoring sessions on Taits Hill Road and three more are planned during April. The Speedwatch Group is is working with Cllr Braun to arrange to arrange a best-practice meeting with five other parishes who are also concerned. Cllr Tucker, the new County Councillor and key people from Highways and the Police are also invited. Data are needed to demonstrate that the various criteria for a mobile vehicle-activated sign are met before permission to install it is given and Ms Hudson and Mr Packer will formulate a report on progress for the Parish Assembly. Ms Hudson will also atten  a meeting arranged by a resident with one of the Police and Crime Commissioner candidates on Friday 16th apriland will email her questions to the other candidates and current incumbent. She will circulate their responses on Enews. Action Ms Hudson and Mr Packer  (77/21) 
Ms Hudson has received an email from a potential Flood Warden and will keep in touch with him. He has had further contact with Highways  who have reissued letters to landowners regarding the clearing of the ditches. Highways have also scalated the cleaning of the gullies under their cyclical programme to a priority. Mr Packer has not been able to speak to the landowner yet but will continue to try to do so.  Action Ms Hudson and Mr Packer  (78/21) ) 
The survey about a possible change to the speed limit at Berkeley Road has gone out and replies have started to come in, all so far in support of the idea. (79/21)  
Complaints have again been received about the unauthorised activity at the entrance to Taits Hill Industrial Estate. Mr packer will raise the issue again with Mr Lawfull when Covid restrictions are next relaxed. Action Mr Packer  (80/21) )
9) Facilities
The defibrillator has been properly registered and the necessary regular checks are being carried out. Details of online training are on the website and it may be possible to arrange live training jointly with the Village Hall and  Rugby club when covid restrictions allow. (81/21)

Mr Longstreth has agreed to install the litter bin outside the church and the Clerk will now progress the purchase. Mrs davidson and/or Mr Packer will inform the church of the plans via Mrs Leggate. Action Clerk, Mrs Davidson/Mr Packer  (82/21) 
Work on the renovation of the noticeboards is still ongoing but is progressing well. Action Mr Packer and Mrs Davidson.  (83/21) 

10) Environment
Mrs Shaw and Ms Hudson attended a meeting of Stinchcombe Hill Trust where there were concerns about the increase in numbers of people on the Hill during the pandemic. It is hoped that things will settle down as restrictions are lifted and an information board will be erected on the car park with maps etc. Temporary notices will be placed around the skylarks' nesting area. (84/21)
Conservation volunteers have begun work on clearing the brash left from the cutting down of ash trees at Drakestone Point. (85/21)
11) Financial Matters
The Statement of Payments and Receipts was checked and will be signed at the next live meeting. (86/21)
Authorisation of payment of £317.00 for the Clerk's salary and £14.39 for a Zoom licence was proposed by Mrs Shaw, seconded by Ms Hudson and carried unanimously. (87/21) 
The Clerk has made a claim for a VAT refund of £292.10 and work on the end of year accounts is under way although the relevant forms have not yet been received from the External auditor. The Clerk will liaise with Mrs Shaw and Mr Packer to meet and verify figures.  Action Clerk, Mrs Shaw and Mr Packer  (88/21) 
Notification has been received from SDC of availability of £1,491.51 CIL money.the Clerk will claimthe payment  and enquire as to whether it could be used for parish boundary gates. (89/21) 
12) Councillors' Reports
Mrs Davidson has received some concerns from parishioners about poor internet quality in the village but at present there is little to be don other than to report problems to individual providers. (90/21) 
13) Data Protection
There were no Data Protection issues.

14) Elections
Nominations are in and the councillors have all received confirmation letters. A notice of an uncontested election has been received and will be posted in due course. (91/21) 
15) Items for Website
The Clerk will post a notice about the Parish assembly ans Liaise with Mr Bartlam to reinstall the Parish Plan and Ms Hudson will add a n item about her discussions with the Police and Crime candidates. Action Clerk and Ms Hudson (92/21)
15) Post- Covid 19 Agenda Items 
      - Parish Plan

      - Post-Covid celebration

      - Meeting re cyber crime

      - Defibrillator training

16) Dates of Next Meetings
        Wed 19th May, 7.30pm, Parish Assembly

        Wed 26th May, 7.30pm, AGM

The meeting closed at 8.55pm.  
Dear Sir/Madam,

Re: Planned Use of Land at Stinchcombe (Bruton Knowles Ref. 5073 Lot 1)

for Clay Pigeon Shooting
Stinchcombe Parish Council is sending this open letter to interested parties because neighbours at Southend Farm, Piers Court and Yercombe Lodge Care Home have expressed concern about the prospective buyer's plans for clay pigeon shooting.  We understand that this would be under the “28 day rule” and hence not require planning permission.  Nevertheless, there is the potential for weekly shooting, which could cause considerable annoyance and intrusion if not properly planned and managed.

It would greatly reassure us if Mr & Mrs Oborne agreed to follow the guidance produced by the Chartered Institute of Environmental Health (CIEH) in Clay Target Shooting: Guidance on the Control of Noise.  Whilst this is non-statutory, it was developed to help interested parties resolve conflicts and form a basis for discussion and negotiation. The CIEH suggest its use enables good local decisions to be reached, balancing leisure and sporting interests with the rights of those who seek the peaceful enjoyment of neighbouring land. 
In particular, we draw your attention to the following aspects of the guidance (extracts shown in italics):

Minimum safety zone (see Section 4.1)
Organisers should note that the public have a right to use such highways, footpaths,
bridleways and waterways unfettered and must ensure the safety of users and must avoid any likelihood of falling shot or clays becoming a danger to the public. No shooting should take place in the direction of any public right of way (or any building with public access) that is within 300 metres of the shooting position.
In order to warn members of the general public that some shooting noise may be experienced, all footpaths, bridleways, waterways and all other areas or buildings where the public may have access within 1 kilometre radius of the shoot are recommended to have prominent signs displayed by the organisers indicating the existence of the shoot. 

Please note the existence of the permissive path on adjacent Piers Court land (dotted red line on accompanying map).  There are numerous public footpaths within a 1 km radius (solid pink lines on accompanying map).

Noise buffer zone (see Section 4.2)

As mentioned above, a minimum safety zone of 300 metres in the general direction of
shooting should always be provided for safety reasons. However, a much larger buffer zone will be required to protect noise sensitive premises and other noise sensitive areas.
The size of noise buffer zone required will depend on local circumstances and on the level of shooting noise transmitted to noise sensitive areas. The advice given below is based on
experience and is intended to offer practical guidance on the typical size of a noise buffer
zone, rather than precise enforceable distances. 


Where shooting takes place on mainly flat open land in the absence of significant sound
reflecting media (e.g. rock faces, major roadways, woodland areas, substantial pools or lakes, large buildings), a noise buffer zone of at least 1.5 kilometres in the general direction of shooting and not less than 1 kilometre in the rearward arc is advisable. Preferably there should be no line of sight between the noise source and any noise sensitive areas. Where substantial topographical features interrupt the line of sight, reduced separation distances may be acceptable. Shooting should nevertheless not normally take place with separation distances of less than 1 kilometre in the direction of shooting except under very exceptional circumstances which have been fully discussed and agreed with the local authority and any affected residents. 

We do not know in which direction it is planned to shoot, but uphill would seem more likely.  It is noted that there is a potential line of sight to Yercombe Lodge Care Home looking uphill from the south-west corner of the field.  Shooting uphill in a northerly or north-easterly direction would be in the general direction of the permissive path and we cannot see how a 300 metre safety zone would be ensured.

Noise sensitive premises and other noise sensitive locations (see Section 4.5)

Noise sensitive premises typically include residential properties, churches, offices, hospitals, nursing homes, schools, and colleges. The proximity of such noise sensitive premises and any other noise sensitive areas should always be a prime concern when considering suitable site locations.


In addition, farm buildings, particularly those housing young animals, may also be
considered to be noise sensitive premises in some situations. The sound of gunfire may be distressing to wild and domestic animals during certain periods (e.g. mares in foal, ewes at lambing). Alternative views have been expressed about whether or not wild birds and animals adjust to the sound of gunfire. 

Given the potential sensitivity of wild and domestic animals and birds at sites adjacent to or included within shoot areas, it is advisable that shoot organisers or their representatives
discuss with the owner(s) of surrounding land and with wildlife preservation bodies or nature conservation officials the particular times when animals are likely to be unusually sensitive, and arrange for a temporary suspension or reduction in activities as necessary.

Many noise sensitive premises, including numerous residential properties, two care homes, a church, two commercial wedding venues, several farms and various other businesses lie within 1km of the centre of the field in question.  We accept that depending on the exact location of the shooting stands and the noise attenuation provided by the topography some may not be significantly affected.  It is quite likely, however, that some will experience noise nuisance, especially those within 500 metres.  These could include Drakestone House, Piers Court Cottages and about ten properties on Wick Lane, as well as Southend Farm, Piers Court and Yercombe Lodge.

Mr & Mrs Thomas of Southend Farm, current tenants and prospective buyers of adjacent Lot 3, are very worried about the impact on their livestock and on wildlife. There are frequent wildlife sightings in the vicinity, which give pleasure to many local people. Gloucestershire Wildlife Trust may be able to advise on how to minimise disruption to wildlife.

Liaison with local residents (see Section 5.2)

It is extremely important that shoot organisers maintain a positive relationship with their
immediate neighbours, both landowners and local residents. Many complaints can be
avoided simply by keeping neighbours informed of activities on the site. It is also important
that having informed residents of plans, they are not changed without good reason. In
particular, residents should always be advised as soon as possible, and at least 28 days in
advance, of any planned major event.


It is also advisable, where appropriate, that the Clerk of the Parish Council is briefed since
residents who want to find out information, particularly in rural communities, are likely to
approach the Clerk in the first instance. 


We are aware that Mr & Mrs Thomas, via their solicitor, are in discussion about prior notice.  It is respectfully suggested that, as a minimum, neighbours at Piers Court and Yercombe Lodge and our Parish Clerk (Mrs Nola Bradley Clerk@Stinchcombepc.co.uk ) should also be kept informed of planned activities.
It is hoped that these comments and suggestions will be taken in the constructive spirit in which they are intended.  Please do not hesitate to contact me if I can be of any assistance.

Yours faithfully,

Kath Hudson (Parish Councillor)
on behalf of Stinchcombe Parish Council 
Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Parish Council 

14th April 2021

Cabinet meeting, 24th March

You may recall that at the county council’s budget meeting in February the Lib Dem group had put in an amendment to increase the council’s cabinet recommendation of £10k per councillor for Highways Local to £30k, which resulted in an increase in the approved budget to £20k per councillor. 


At the next meeting of the council’s cabinet, they announced that they had found the money to increase this to £30k per councillor!

County Council meeting 17th March 
The motions debated and their outcomes were:
Equalities (Labour)
Called on the council to undertaking an equalities audit when services are designed and commissioned to remove access barriers for all groups. Also, to ensure that Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic people* are always short listed and interviewed when middle and senior management vacancies occur.

*In speaking to this the proposer added in “who have appropriate qualifications”.

A supportive Conservative procedural motion referred this to the council’s Equalities Working Group to ensure the legality of the proposal. 
Special Schools (Conservative)
To note the valuable role these schools play and the capital investment being made into them.

Electioneering, it went on to refer to “the misguided actions of previous councils in seeking their closure”. This refers to a situation 20 years’ ago when it was felt that more children in special schools would be better placed in mainstream schools and the numbers in special schools were decreasing. The vote was won, with many abstentions. 

Response to Covid-19 pandemic (Conservative)
This thanked the NHS teams leading on vaccination in the county, and the firefighters, other council staff and volunteers who support them, for their exceptional work in delivering the vaccine across our county.

Words were added by a Lib Dem amendment and agreed by the Conservatives to support the campaign to increase the proposed one per cent pay rise for frontline workers and calling on the Chancellor of the Exchequer to follow the recommendations given by the NHS pay review body instead. The amended motion was passed unanimously.
Social care funding (Lib Dem)
This noted that next year, at £157 million, adult social care is the single largest item of county council expenditure and represents nearly one third of all spend and will increase. The Covid-19 pandemic has exacerbated many of these problems.

The Conservative Government pledged that it would act on adult social care funding and committed to publishing a Green Paper on this in the 2017 Spring Budget. This has still not been published despite many subsequent promises that it was about to appear.

It asked the Council to write to the Prime Minister and Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, expressing the Council’s extreme frustration that the Government has failed to produce any long-term plan for a system creaking under unsustainable pressure and asking them to urgently publish the social care green paper, and to include a proper consultation on funding options.
This motion fell with most Conservatives voting against.
Covid-19 
Please see attached report on Gloucestershire.

Finally
Thank you for the welcome you have given me to your virtual meetings this year and to your meetings throughout the 8 years I have been your county councillor.

Best wishes for the future.

. 
John Cordwell
Stroud District Councillors’ Report – April 2021
Report of meetings during March
All Stroud District Council and Committee papers can be found here: 
https://www.stroud.gov.uk/council-and-democracy/meetings
Full Council meeting – 18 March 
All the papers can be found here. 
· Proposed Prototype Fusion Power Plant and associated innovation and business opportunities at Berkeley and Oldbury

The council endorsed a bid nominating the former nuclear energy production and new build sites at Berkeley and Oldbury to host a world first fusion power plant and associated innovation centre and business park, as part of the UK Atomic Energy Authority’s ‘STEP’ (Spherical Tokamak for Energy Production) programme.  Different regions across the UK are expected to submit bids. An initial review will identify the top three bids which will be required to submit further information.  The final decision will be taken by the Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy on the recommendations of the UK Atomic Energy Authority.   
· Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy and Equality Objectives 2021-25 
The Council approved the draft policy and objectives. 
· Climate action - Stroud District 2030 Strategy – Limiting, Adapting, Recovering And Responding In A Changing Climate. 

Following public consultation, changes were made to the draft strategy and master plan which was unanimously supported.  The final copy can be found here. 

· The Civic Timetable for 2021/22 was agreed. 
Community Services & Licensing Committee – 25 March 
The Committee discussed the following items.  All the relevant papers can be found here. 
· Taxi Policy Review 
The draft document, ‘Common Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards for Gloucestershire’, was discussed.  It has been developed by the Gloucestershire Licensing Officers Group with the aim of aligning local policies on matters included in the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards issued by Department for Transport in 2020. The Statutory Standards focus on safeguarding children and vulnerable adults. 
· Health and Wellbeing Plan 2021 - 2022 
This Plan outlines the authority’s key work to improve community health and wellbeing over the next year with a key focus on recovering both physically and mentally from the COVID-19 pandemic. The plan’s priorities are: 

· COVID-19 Response and Recovery 

· Learning from the Leisure & Wellbeing Review 

· Developing Community Hubs 

· Improving Mental Health 

· Reducing Barriers to Physical Activity

· Leisure and Wellbeing Review 
The Strategic Director of Communities provided a verbal update on progress with the Review.
· Arts and Culture Strategy 

A number of Member and Officer reports were also presented on the following issues: 
· Community Resilience Wellbeing Grant (see full list here)
A number of local organisations in the Wotton Ward were successful in securing a grant from this new, recently revised fund, including Under The Edge Arts and The Keepers – Wotton Area Community Hub, as well as organisations which provide support to residents right across the District, such as The Nelson Trust, The Door, Stroud Beresford Group (known as Stroud Women’s Refuge), Longfield Hospice Care, Gloucestershire Counselling Service and Home-Start Stroud and Gloucester.  
· GFirst LEP - Visitor Economy/Tourism Business Group
The Local Enterprise Partnership has obtained £100k from the business rate pool to promote “Visit Gloucestershire.” Currently workshops are taking place to try to understand the current situation and build a strategy upon that. It is hoped that the strategy will be in place by the Autumn and start to have an impact from the end of 2022. Interestingly they have picked up on the Stroud District Council study of a few years ago which highlighted the way in which a healthy tourism operation can, through the additional footfall, support local facilities for the benefit of communities, that might otherwise have to close and is therefore hugely important for residents.  
· Gloucestershire Health Overview Scrutiny Committee & Gloucestershire Covid19 Local Outbreak Engagement Board. (GCC meeting attended by SDC Councillors). Three topics were covered: 
· COVID 19 and the knock on effect on other hospital services. In terms of acute services Gloucester Royal and Cheltenham General hospitals are working hard to treat current demand and also catch up with the backlog. Reflecting the national picture, there is a record amount of people waiting for appointments and treatment. It will take sometime to catch up with pre COVID 19 levels. Also demand is increasing and expected to increase further owing to indirect effects of COVID 19 on mental health services. 
· Fit for the Future - this is the plan for the major reconfiguration of service delivery at Gloucester Royal Hospitals Trust.  Although  some councillors argued that this was not the time to undertake the work the NHS bodies have carried on with this plan. 
· Cheltenham Festival – Following requests from councillors an investigation was promised into how the Festival was permitted to go ahead last year at the time of the outbreak. The Committee agreed to formally write to Public Health England and the Minister asking for such an enquiry to take place.

Other reports covered the Museum in the Park, Police and Crime Panel, Citizens Advice, Performance Monitoring, the Neighbourhood Warden Service (link) and Careline. 
Strategy & Resources Committee – 4 March 
All the papers can be found here. 
· Redevelopment of Brimscombe Port 
Procurement of a developer partner for the redevelopment of Brimscombe Port was approved. 
· Establishment of a Regeneration and Investment Board 
Establishment of the Board as an advisory body was approved.

· Member/Officer Reports: 

· Support of the Leisure Contract Provider in Stroud (Sport and Leisure Management) 

· Strategic Recovery Board 

· Leadership Gloucestershire
Development Control Committee – 30 March 
The Committee considered three applications:
· Manor House, Lower Littleworth, Amberley, Stroud (S.20/2729/HHOLD) Resubmission of S.19/2716/HHOLD - Revised application for creation of studio with associated landscaping & hard standings. PERMITTED. 

· Land South of Railway Line, Box Road, Cam, Gloucestershire (S.18/2697/OUT) Outline Planning Permission, with all matters reserved except means of access, for; up to 42 residential dwellings; open space and landscaping; roads, parking and new access off Box Road; suds; and associated ancillary and infrastructure works. PERMITTED.

· Land at Quadrant Distribution Centre, Quadrant Way, Hardwicke, Gloucester (S.18/1947/OUT) Erection of 160 dwellings comprised of 53 two-bed, 83 three-bed, 6 four-bed, 6 five-bed houses & 12 Flats, with all matters reserved except for access.  REFUSED. 
Licensing Review Hearing - India Palace – 31 March 
SDC received an application from Home Office Immigration Enforcement for a review of the Premises Licence of the India Palace restaurant in Wotton, based on an incident where persons were discovered to be employed at the Premises whilst not entitled to work in the UK.  The Licensing Panel met to consider the evidence and decided to suspend the licence for a period of three months and to add three conditions as proposed by Immigration Enforcement and the Police, which were agreed and accepted by the licence holder. The panel decision can be found here.
Housing - Renaming Sheltered Housing to Independent Living
All 28 of the SDC Sheltered Housing schemes will be renamed “Independent Living” from 1 April 2021. The renaming was initiated as part of the Older Peoples Strategy Action Plan agreed by Housing Committee in 2019. New external signage is being erected to sites.

Renaming Sheltered Housing schemes to Independent Living schemes is intended to alleviate historic assumptions of a ‘Warden’ on site and available 24 hours per day, to reflect the current service offer and support future aspirations.

As soon as guidelines allow, the communal areas in Independent Living Schemes will reopen on a phased and managed schedule.  This will allow work to commence on using community lounges, where available, as “Community Hubs”, to support a neighbourhood focussed, community-led approach to addressing things that matter most as well as providing activities and surgeries, social inclusion and a sense of belonging. A dedicated Community Hub Facilitator will work alongside residents from the scheme and the wider community to co-ordinate services and activities.  Initial discussions have already been held about links between the Independent Living Hubs and the wider Community Hubs such as The Keepers for the Wotton Area and GL11 in Cam. 

Further information is available on the Council’s website here.
